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      MEMORANDUM 

TO: WHATCOM COUNTY COUNCIL 

FROM: CATHY HALKA, CLERK OF THE COUNCIL 

DATE: APRIL 22, 2025 

RE: SCRIVENER’S ERROR ON ORDINANCE 2025-002, ORDINANCE AMENDING WHATCOM 
COUNTY CODE CHAPTER 2.21 BOARD OF EQUALIZATION TO CLARIFY BOARD OF  
EQUALIZATION MEMBERSHIP 

On January 14, 2025, Whatcom County Council adopted an ordinance amending Whatcom County Code 2.21 Board 
of Equalization to clarify Board of Equalization membership (see Ordinance 2025-002). The purpose of the code 
amendment was to clarify the membership of the Board of Equalization, including what constitutes a quorum.  

Three additional sections were added to the code to provide clarification on current practices, including 2.21.040 
Clerk, 2.21.050 Powers and Duties, and 2.21.060 Time for Filing Petitions. Staff did not intend to propose a policy 
change in these sections, nor did councilmembers discuss any policy changes regarding these three sections. The 
language in section 2.21.060, Time for Filing Petitions, inadvertently listed “sixty” instead of “thirty” days  as the 
due date for filing petitions. Thirty days is the current practice. 

Council’s legal staff reviewed this issue (see attached email) and determined the error can be corrected as a 
scrivener’s error as follows: 

2.21.060 Time for Filing Petitions 
The owner or person responsible for payment of taxes on any property within the county may petition the board 
of equalization for a change in the assessed valuation placed upon the property by the county assessor or for 
any other reason specifically authorized by statute. The petition must be filed with the board on or before July 
1 of the year of the assessment or determination or within sixty thirty days after the date an assessment, value 
change notice, or other notice is mailed, whichever is later. 

Council staff will proceed to process the change to the ordinance as a scrivener’s error, updating the adopted 
ordinance and code language online. For clarity, staff will retain a copy of this memo with the agenda bill file 
(AB2024-843) and in the ordinance records. 

Please contact me at chalka@co.whatcom.wa.us or x5019 with any questions or concerns you may have. 

Encl. Email from Legal Staff,  Ordinance 2025-002 

https://whatcom.legistar.com/LegislationDetail.aspx?ID=7035034&GUID=8A8FBD9E-14DB-47C2-8CFC-E018284D79B3
mailto:chalka@co.whatcom.wa.us
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From: Christopher Quinn
Sent: Friday, April 18, 2025 9:37 AM
To: Cathy Halka
Cc: Kimberly Thulin; Rebecca Xczar; Falon Hoven
Subject: RE: Ordinance amending WCC 2.21.060 (TIME FOR FILING PETITION)

Cathy, 

I’m writing to follow up on our discussion regarding the February 2025 amendment to Whatcom County Code (WCC) 
2.21—specifically, the unintended change to section .060 (Timeline for Filing Petitions). 

As I understand it, the intent was for the petition timeline to the Board of Equalization (BOE) to remain at thirty days. 
However, the adopted amendment language mistakenly reflected a sixty-day timeline. And as I further understand it, it 
was not Council’s intention to alter the existing time for petition as provided for under state law. 

Given the circumstances, this appears to be a scrivener’s error, and it may be appropriate to correct the timeline back to 
thirty days without requiring further Council action. 

Reasoning: 
A scrivener’s error refers to a minor clerical or typographical mistake in a legal document—such as a misspelling, 
incorrect number, or formatting inconsistency—that does not reflect a substantive change or involve legal reasoning. In 
this case, the error in the ordinance falls squarely within that definition -an incorrect number. It was an inadvertent 
discrepancy that does not alter the intent of Council. 

Because this type of error is purely clerical in nature, it does not require re-adoption or additional Council action to 
correct. In Whatcom County, such corrections are typically handled by the Clerk of the Council and the Prosecuting 
Attorney’s Office, ensuring consistency with the adopted legislative intent while maintaining accuracy in the Code. 

This process helps to maintain clarity in the County Code without placing unnecessary procedural burdens on the 
Council or staff, and it is a well-established part of legislative document management. 

I have copied Whatcom County Assessor Rebecca Xczar on this email to keep her office apprised of our intentions to 
correct this mistake. 

Please let me know if you have any questions. 

-Chris

Christopher Quinn 
Chief Civil Deputy Prosecuting Attorney 
Whatcom County Prosecutor’s Office 
311 Grand Avenue, Suite 201 
Bellingham, WA 98225 
360.778.5710 

Email: cquinn@co.whatcom.wa.us 










